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February 15, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed interlocal agreement and ordinance, if approved, will allow the Sheriff’s Office to enter into an agreement with the Washington State Department of Ecology. 

Under this agreement, the Sheriff’s Office will provide aerial observation, surveillance and support services to the Department of Ecology for purposes of oil or hazardous material spill response.  Support services include training as well as the use of Forward-Looking Infra-Red (FLIR) imaging and other technology on board the aircraft necessary for detecting spills. Operation(s) provided under this agreement are necessary to respond to a significant and imminent threat to life or property (including natural resources). The Washington State Department of Ecology will reimburse the Sheriff’s Office for costs incurred, including those related to training.

The King County Sheriff’s Air Support Unit is the only full-time rotary-wing law enforcement aviation unit in Washington State. The Air Support Unit operates helicopters to provide aerial patrol and support coverage, as a platform for “command and control” of ground units, and as an instrumental tool for search and rescue missions.  Three other counties (Chelan, Thurston and Snohomish) each operate one helicopter on a limited, part-time basis, primarily for wilderness Search & Rescue and wilderness firefighting support.

The County Council received a briefing in 2005 regarding the regional role of the Air Support Unit. At that time, the Sheriff and Council staff noted that the Sheriff’s Office was in negotiation with several entities to create full-cost recovery contracts. The attached contract with the Department of Ecology is part of that effort.

In general, aerial reconnaissance is an important element of effective response to marine oil spills. It is used for assessing the location and extent of oil contamination and verifying predictions of the movement and fate of oil slicks at sea. Aerial surveillance provides information facilitating deployment and control of operations at sea, the timely protection of sites along threatened coastlines and the preparation of resources for shoreline clean-up.

The Sheriff’s Office Air Support Unit has many tools that support oil spill response, including the following: 

· Forward Looking Infrared (FLIR)

· Forward Looking Infrared (FLIR) cameras have the ability to identify oil spills, slicks and sheens, by detecting temperature differences between the oil and the surrounding waters. Oil can be detected on the water surface. 

· 30-million candlepower “Night Sun” searchlights

· Real-time microwave video downlink of ongoing events to commanders and other decision-makers on the ground 

· FLIR and other remote sensing tools work best when combined with direct observation. The real-time downlink capability allows observers on the aircraft to coordinate with observers on marine vessels. It is useful to have correlated aerial and marine based observations taken at the same time and place. When video footage is immediately available, incident command teams can make timely decisions about response and verify the results of the cleanup.

· Platform for aerial photography, digital video, and direct observation

· Studies have shown that direct observation is an important component of oil spill tracking. Therefore, the contract also provides for training with Department of Ecology staff so that their observers can safely accompany Sheriff’s Office pilots in a response. Doing so will allow these experts to combine their professional judgment with aerial perspective and high-tech tools to accurately document the location, shape, size, thickness, coverage, state of weathering, and trajectory of an oil slick.

· Ability to communicate with local, state and federal law enforcement  and fire fighting agencies on their frequencies.

· An incident that initially appears to be a response to an oil slick could become a criminal or homeland security matter as agencies learn more about the situation. Our ability to communicate quickly will enable a fast and thorough response.

In conclusion, participating in this contract is an important step in fulfilling the Sheriff’s Office regional obligations to protect people and property. The contract provides for full cost recovery for actions during responses, as well as for the training needed to prepare for a response. The King County Air Support Unit has the tools necessary to support oil spill response and cleanup, and it is in the interests of all residents to enter into the agreement.

Should you or any of your staff have questions concerning this legislation, please contact Chief Scott Somers, KCSO Special Operations Division, at 205-8200.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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